EDITORIAL                                         No. 113         July & August 2014
Not a lot of room for one this time, so I won’t waste the space.
FUTURE DEVELOPMENT AROUND WILLAND

At the end of March, the consultation process closed to members of the public to respond to the Local Plan Review documentation circulated by Mid Devon District Council, as to which land use and development may be brought into being in future years.  Various land owners had offered packages of land to be considered for future building, all of which were outside of the existing Willand Settlement Area.
The Parish Council are very grateful for the support it received to our public meeting in the Village Hall.  The subsequent letters to MDDC from residents added weight to the response submitted by the Parish Council.  All of these responses can be seen on the MDDC website but it is not the most ‘user friendly’ of sites but you can get there with perseverance.
Meetings and consultations are now taking place between certain councillors, officers and selected members of ‘advisory groups’ to decide which offered plots of land will appear in the final plan.  When that has been decided we will all have a chance to view the proposed plan and respond further before it goes to a Government Appointed Inspector for ratification and approval.
The system appears to be being followed in relation to the small packages of land around the village BUT what is going on in relation to Junction 27 Business/Retail/Leisure Complex and possibly adjacent housing is of concern.  More people have responded against the Junction 27 proposals than support it but the gap is not great.  When you look more closely, those against are the ones most likely to be affected and are from Cullompton, Willand and Uffculme.  Those voting for the proposal are mainly from Tiverton – no doubt in the hope of reducing the possibility of further development there.
The developers still cannot give sustainable detail of their proposals.  Meetings, debates and presentations have been postponed and cancelled and some of the excuses coming out of MDDC are amusing and lacking credibility – oh, if only it were not so serious! Now we hear there are another group of potential developers/agents getting involved.  We are told that their ‘expertise’ can be seen at Cranbrook and Bridgewater (Morrison’s) – oh joy!  On the other hand, if you think it is a good idea, please say so. Moves are being discussed as to how to ‘work around’ land where the owner will not sell.  With all this ‘manoeuvring’ one has to ask what value the initial consultation?
What is to happen in the interim between the consultation processes? If you do not want your village and the immediate surrounding area to be ‘buried’ under concrete and sheds, then be vigilant and do something positive, please.  Those pressing for it rely on apathy.
Some concerned residents are starting an ‘action group’ and details will come to your notice.  They are considering a petition to send around and much more.  We have three District Councillors who you can lobby to try and ensure that they support those who elected them.  Councillors Mrs Diane Brandon and Bob Evans have openly expressed their concerns and opposition to the J27/Willand proposals.  Councillor Richard Chesterton is in a different position and will not give one a clue as to which way he is minded to vote – even when pressed at a public meeting.  He is a Cabinet Member with the Planning portfolio and has been advised by officers not to declare his intentions.  The Parish Council and some individuals have already written to him reminding him that he should be supporting the wishes of those in his Ward.  The officer ‘advice’ has not stopped the Council Leader and others from declaring their support for the possible developments and although they have gone quiet recently,our local press seem to be still trying to put the developers’ case.  Even our local member of parliament seems to be repeating the developers ‘spin’.  
What should be of concern is how the final decision is to be made.  It starts with the cabinet and we have seen how they are operating at the moment.  A well-respected cabinet member is sacked by the Leader for voting as his conscience told him and not as he was told. A hardworking and knowledgeable member of the council was placed on the Planning Committee by the Full Council.  This did not suit the Leader, so there was a Cabinet Meeting and then a Full Council meeting, where the Lead group were ordered to vote that Member off of the Planning Committee.  Some of those members had voted for the member to be on the Planning Committee in the first place. What has happened to democracy and following Procedures and Standing Orders?
If those tactics are followed in relation to ‘pushing through’ what some want in relation to J27, what chance do we have, who live here and pay our Council Tax, to be sure our voice is considered properly?               Barry Warren
PERSEVERENCE – A GUIDED TOUR.

To view the Local Plan Review response letters from the 1208 people who have written to MDDC, you may find the following procedure useful.

1. Log on to www.middevon.gov.uk/localplanreview
2. At the bottom of the page which appears, there is a section entitled ‘Search for responses to the options consultation’. Within that paragraph, click on the words ‘viewed here’.

3. The file will drop down to the bottom left-hand corner of your screen – click on it to open.

4. The file contains a list of the names and addresses of everyone who have submitted their comments. They appear to be in no particular sequence, so you will need to look through the list and find a Surname/Address, or more than one, which interests you. You may find it beneficial to make a list.

5. Having done that, close this screen
6. This takes you back to the ‘Search for responses’ page. Near the foot of that page, there is a box which requests you to ‘Enter your keyword’. Type into this box the SURNAME only of the person’s response you wish to review – adding an initial creates confusion. Then click on the CONTINUE box.

7. The PDF files relating to that surname are shown at the foot of the next screen. Click on the appropriate one to read their views.

In this day and age, everyone, it seems, is expected to have a computer and be more than confident in their ability to use it. I am very aware there are many people reading this who do not fall into this category who are, never-the-less, very concerned about what is going on around them. Perhaps someone can write and tell me the solution to this problem.                                        Ed.
It takes many good deeds to build a good reputation 

but only one bad one to lose it.

WHAT IS A VETERINARY EMERGENCY?

Sometimes a phone call and peace of mind may be all you need.  Veterinary practices offer 24hr emergency service for their patients, but not all animal owners are aware of this. For most of us, it’s hard to know whether the problem can be left for a few hours or needs to be seen by your Vet immediately.  Below is a brief list which may help you to decide if you need to seek immediate veterinary advice and or attention.

       Straining to pass urine. Male cats attempting to urinate but not able to pass any urine, or only small amounts.  Although this may be a simple cystitis, some are prone to a blocked bladder, which can rapidly become a very serious condition. 

       Abdominal bloating. Some large breed dogs are prone to bloated stomachs (GDV).  This often occurs after food or exercise. They quickly bloat, start retching, become subdued and can collapse. They need rapid treatment.

       Road traffic accidents are common in cats.  Signs vary from scuffed nails, pain, difficulty breathing, bleeding and collapse.  Animals should always be checked over as some injuries are not always initially apparent.

       Breathing Problems. Dogs often pant if hot or excited.  If a dog is struggling to breathe or their gums are pale, blue or purple, they need treatment.  If a cat pants or is making excessive effort to breathe it needs attention immediately.  There are many reasons for this, such as asthma or heart failure but they all need immediate attention. 

       Collapse. Dogs, cats and rabbits may collapse for many different reasons.  Any collapsed animal should be seen by a veterinary surgeon to assess the cause and give treatment as necessary.

       Injury. Superficial grazes, cuts and wounds that do not bleed or seem painful can be cleaned and dressed at home.  If there is continued bleeding, discharge, pain or open wounds, the animal will need pain relief and further treatment.

       Heatstroke. With the hotter weather coming, heatstroke becomes a real risk. Dogs left in cars, even for a few minutes, can develop heatstroke and die.  They are also at risk if they over exercise in hot weather and do not drink enough.  Be aware of excessive panting and increased body temperature.

      Poisoning. Dogs and cats frequently eat things they shouldn’t.  The common culprits are chocolate, raisins, lilies, rat bait, slug bait, antifreeze, permethrin (found in some flea products), sugar free gum and e-cigarettes and human medications such as ibuprofen.  If you suspect any of these, call a vet immediately.

      Alabama Rot or ‘Ideopathic cutaneous and renal glomerular vasculopathy’ a disease recently in the news, that has been known about since the late 80’s. Since December 2012, sixteen suspected cases have been seen in the UK, some in the New Forest others in Dorset, Surrey, Cornwall, Worcestershire and County Durham. The signs are skin lesions typically below the knee or elbow, which may start as a swelling, redness or a sore. Within a week, affected dogs have developed clinical signs of Kidney Failure with can include vomiting, tiredness and not eating.  If your dog is affected, early recognition of the disease and treatment is likely to lead to the best outcome. It is important to stress that the case numbers are very low but if you are unsure, it is always best to get a Veterinary opinion. The disease does not appear to pass from dog to dog. This is not an exhaustive list but may give you food for thought when worrying whether to call a vet or not.                                           Vale Vets
I was always taught to respect my elders but it 

keeps getting harder to find one.
CAMEO LADIES GROUP
We were all sad to hear of the death of Molly Knowles a longstanding and popular member of our club.
Our regular ‘scribe’ was not able to send in a report for the May magazine, so I’ll try to bring you, briefly, up-to-date.  Stuart Lenton was our April speaker, who filled us with information on the Panama Canal. We had a lot of questions for Stuart!  The walking group turned out in force to enjoy their annual dinner at Alison’s farmhouse in Kerswell on the 8th and on the 15th a number of us met for lunch at the Bluebell in Willand – we do like a good meal out!
Our May meeting was substituted for a mystery coach trip and meal. No one knew or guessed the venue until the coach turned into the gate and we saw the hotel sign – hah! The fun started then, as winter rains had washed most of the track to the hotel away!  The chef and manager quickly showed us the way to the bar and all turned out well but then we had to drive back the same way…… Spearings came up trumps and we made it home before midnight! Thank you, our lady driver.  

Our Spring coffee morning was on 10th May and on 13th May some members 
had a trip to the Conquest centre, Taunton, which provides riding facilities for the disabled – our nominated charity for 2015. 
For our June meeting, we were back in the Village Hall after our hair-raising mystery trip to Dunchideock and we welcomed back Judith King with "Keep Fit in an Armchair".  We were exhausted not only with the exercises but with laughter, watching our fellow-members efforts. This was followed by a difficult brain-teasing quiz.  On Saturday 14th June we met outside the Walronds at 2.p.m. for a look behind the scenes and refreshments.  Mary Tancock  told us about the Singles Holiday to Brittany - a lovely hotel at Cape Coz and beautiful weather. They visited Quimper and Benodet and also went to a biscuit factory. On the way back to the ferry via Caen, they saw the world-famous Pegasus Bridge, much in the news at the moment because of the D-Day landings. Some of the members danced the night away at the ferry's disco.  The Singles Group are having their annual picnic at Bobby's and hoping after three years of bad weather, to be able to hold their picnic in her lovely garden.  
In July, weather permitting, they will be going to Kia Ora for a visit under the National Garden Scheme. Also, on July 3rd,  the Speaker will be Sue Vincent on "The Women's Land Army" and members are asked to bring along  items of war-time memorabilia to put on a little exhibition display table. The August meeting (7th) will be a Social evening with a buffet supper (contributions needed), and followed by a bingo session, whilst on September 4th, Tony Burgess is discussing “West Country Snippets”. 
Our Coffee Morning profits will be split between the Village Hall and Cameo funds and the final fund-raising effort for this year will be in aid of "Riding for the Disabled" charity and there will be a Christmas Fayre on 1st November.  
                                                             Linda Tadman & Betty Penberthy
Cinderella is proof……. shoes can change your life.
DO IT YOURSELF

No one can fail to have read and heard of the cuts in spending within Local Government because of their reduction in funding from Central Government. Consequently, things we once took for granted as a council activity are now not being done, or at best less often - grass cutting and weed spraying come to mind as being very visible evidence and is certainly one reason for an ‘Improving the state of the Village’ item on our Parish Council’s agendas. 
There are many volunteers, for a multitude of activities, living in the village, with the interests of the village and other residents at heart. With that in mind, I’ve been asked to remind people who have hedges and trees overhanging or encroaching on footways and pavements to remember to trim them back, please.  Yet another ‘need’ for tidying up the village has recently become very apparent, in the form of numerous posters and advertising boards dotted around verges and poles for activities or businesses which are nothing to do with Willand itself. 

Flyposting is illegal and punishable by heavy fines, although local authorities can stipulate conditions or concessions. Our local Devon County Council Highways man tells me unless any poster is sited (with permission) on private property, it is illegal. A condition or concession is that it must relate to an event within the parish. So, anything that promotes an enterprise selling beds or mattresses in Cullompton, balloon festivals in Tiverton, beer festivals in Ashill, childcare activities in Uffculme, or anything of a similar vein, is illegal and can be removed quite legitimately, by anyone. This ruling applies to all parishes covered by D.C.C., not just Willand.  There are, I believe, other conditions relating to where (not at roundabouts or major road junctions), how much in advance of the event posters are put in place (which is 7 days) and also removed afterwards. Some, as many people will realise, are never removed. The answer, obviously, is in our own hands.   Please help.           Ed. 
A TRIBUTE TO GRANDMA
The computer swallowed Grandma, yes, honestly it’s true!
She pressed 'control’ and ‘enter' and disappeared from view.

It devoured her completely, the thought just makes me squirm.
She must have caught a virus or been eaten by a worm.
I've searched through the recycle bin and files of every kind;
I've even used the Internet, but nothing did I find.
In despair, I asked of Google my searches to refine.
The reply from them was negative, not a thing was found 'online.'
So, if inside your 'Inbox,' my Grandma you should see,
Please 'Copy, Scan' and 'Paste' her, and send her back to me.
REGULAR EVENTS IN THE VILLAGE

Keep Fit
            
                     Mondays 10.00 am                     W.V.H

Purelesque Knitting Group
        Mondays 1.45 pm                       W.V.H

Cull. & Dist. Flower Club                 1st Monday, 2.00pm                   W.V.H 

Tai Chi


                     Mondays 3.45 pm                       W.V.H

Beavers


        Mondays 5.30 pm                       W.V.H

Cub Scouts


        Mondays 7 pm                            W.V.H

Scouts 


                     Mondays 7.30 pm                       W.V.H

Kettle Bell Pump

        Mondays 7.30 pm                       W.V.H

Apple a Day (Diabetes Group    )    2nd & 4th Tuesday 10 am             W.V.H

Upholstery Class                                Tuesday 10 am                           W.V.H

Flower Arranging                              Tuesday 1.15 pm                        W.V.H

Willand Vill. Hall Bingo                   2nd Tuesday,    7.30pm                W.V.H

Tiny Tots


        Wednesday 9.30 am                   W.V.H

Flower Arranging   

        Wednesday 1.15 pm                   W.V.H

Ballet Lessons

                     Wednesdays from 4 pm.            W.V.H

Indoor Bowls Club                            Wednesdays,  7.00 pm               W.V.H
Craft Workshop                                Wednesdays, 7 – 9.00pm           W.V.H
Garden Club                                       2nd Wednesday, 7.30pm            W.V.H

Mobile Library
         Four-weekly Thursday 10.15 am  Townlands

     “         “                                  “         “             “          11.05 am        W.V.H

Methodists Coffee Morning             1st Thursday, 10.00am  At the Church

CAMEO                                                      1st Thursday, 6.30pm        W.V.H

Karate



                 Thursday 5.30 pm             W.V.H

Folk Dance Club                                         Thursday 7pm                  W.V.H

Parish Council Meetings                     2nd & 4th Thursday, 7.00pm   W.V.H

Wits



                 Fridays 7.00 pm                 W.V.H

Cowgirl Twisters                                       3rd Saturday,  7.30pm        W.V.H

Folk Dance


             2nd  Saturday 7 pm                W.V.H 

Sunday Market                                      1st Sunday  10.00am              W.V.H                             

Martial Arts


                 Sundays 6.30 pm               W.V.H

ADDITIONAL EVENTS

JULY

Friday 4th                     Blood Donor Sessions           W.V.H.,      1.30pm

Saturday 12th               Evergreens Coffee Morning W.V.H.,    10.00am

Monday 21st                Club 55’s Outing (Plymouth) W.V.H.,     9.30am

AUGUST

Friday 1st                    World War One Exhibition   W.V.H.,       2.00pm

Saturday 2nd               World War One Exhibition   W.V.H.,     10.00am 

Saturday 2nd               Club 55 Coffee Morning        W.V.H.,     10.15am

Saturday  9th               Garden Club Annual Show    W.V.H.,       1.00pm

Friday 15th                    Blood Donor Sessions            W.V.H.,       1.30pm

Friday 15th CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE SEPTEMBER MAGAZINE

WILLAND ACTION ON VILLAGE EXPANSION (WAVE)

A Call to Arms for all Willand Residents….          A few months ago, we, along with many villagers, attended the Willand Parish Council meeting regarding the Mid Devon planning review. We were shocked at the extent and nature of the proposed developments that could be forced on Willand.  At the meeting there seemed to be strong and emotional opposition towards the proposals from those who attended.
There was a short period of time for Willand residents to submit their concerns and objections into the consultation process, to Mid Devon Council.    From the initial analysis on the MDDC website we felt that the strength of feeling shown at the village meeting was not reflected in the number of responses submitted.  It was also apparent that a number of other villages had represented their case more effectively by the formation of resident action groups.
These proposals, for up to 344 new homes at Willand (by extending the settlement line) along with the proposed 3000 homes and commercial development from J27 to Willand, will drastically affect our village, and it is essential that if these plans are to be rejected, we all need to get together and fight for Willand and our future.
If we, as a community, do not fight these plans, our village will turn into a sprawling town with poor infrastructure, the overcrowding at the school will get worse, traffic will significantly increase with related risks for our children and the elderly, doctor’s appointments will be harder to get, there will be a loss of valuable green spaces through urbanization and the irrevocable loss of farmland, countryside and nature.    Willand will no longer exist as we know it.

If you care about your village - now is not the time to be quiet and leave it to others.  The Parish Council can only do so much – it’s the views of residents now that can make the difference.
We, and some other concerned residents, have formed a village action group with the aim of ensuring that MDDC are fully aware of the strength of feeling of Willand residents AGAINST any development in the village and its immediate vicinity (e.g. J27).  We wish to see Willand preserved as a village for future generations.  The action group is called WAVE (Willand Action on Village Expansion) and you can find details on our webpage: www.willandwave.org.uk
We are not politicians, councillors, or professional campaigners, but we are concerned residents of this village who care.  We hope that many of you also care about our village, and feel like minded to offer support to our cause. Time is of the essence, as the consultation review process is well underway.   To drive home Willands opposition to the proposed developments, urgent action is needed by as many people as possible across the village. We are starting a petition to quickly get as many people to sign as possible.  You can do this online via our website, at locations across the village, and we will be going door to door.  Please also contact our district councillors to voice your opinions as soon as possible, please.
Finally, thank you for reading our article and we hope you will support our village campaign.  We welcome your correspondence and comments which you can post on our Facebook page or email to us – links on our website:  www.willandwave.org.uk.   Any volunteers who are able to help us with the campaign, please also get in touch.

                                      Jeremy and Debbie Riches, on behalf of WAVE.
SILVER JUBILEE (TULIP) TREE, WILLAND OLD VILLAGE

In spite of the storm damage the Tulip tree is thriving.  The pale yellow flowers, like tulips, should bloom again in the next month or so, as last year.  Unfortunately it may be advisable for the height of the tree to be reduced to avoid damage to overhead cables in future storms.  The trunk could be cut at least 1 metre above the top of the storm damaged scar.  This could leave the branches half-way up the tree and hopefully retain some shape to the tree.  It would be best to have professional advice, or an experienced contractor. 

                                                                        Kind regards. David Ritchie

YOUR LOCAL CLUB FOR CHILDREN/TEENS
It is a great shame that many Youths Clubs in the local areas are currently, or about to close down, due to lack of funding and staffing by Local Councils.  The Willand Youth Club has been successfully running without paid staff for 38 years.  In 2009, due to its success and after many years of hard work by Volunteers planning and fundraising, an extension was completed.  More children were able to attend and more games and activities were made available for them.  The village population has increased, consequently the Pre-school and Primary school are almost bursting at the seams.  The Brownies & Beavers have waiting lists and there are many activities and clubs available for the children in our village.  The village has a very low crime rate especially where children & teenagers are concerned and I believe this is due to the very fact there is so much for the children to do.

Many of you will have fond memories of your childhood days, belonging to these very same types of clubs.  Your parents were no doubt involved in something or other.  Most of them played some small part in making your childhood fun in some way at one of these clubs.  Are you thinking that you should try and get involved in a local club?  Is it your turn to pay back and put in your share towards the next generation?  
We always appreciate your input of ideas and suggestions.  We would be over the moon if you could offer some help, however small, towards running it.  ALL the committee and helpers at Willand Youth Club are VOLUNTEERS, this is one of the reasons why we are able to keep the club open when so many others are closing.  It is why the entry fee is so low.  
PLEASE come along and take a look at what we provide.  Please offer some help towards running the club before it is too late.  If you know of any businesses who can offer financial support, please put us in touch with them.
At the AGM, a decision was made to offer free entry for the children on the days you offer to help.  A rota is in place and you can put your name down on it.  We will try to phone you a day or two prior to that day to remind you or you can phone Mel or Sally who have a copy of the list at home. 
Willand Youth Club Bingo.
It is with regret that the Youth Club Bingo will not be running for the foreseeable future.  Many thanks to those who have supported it over the years.  If you are interested in running a Bingo Fundraiser for the Youth Club, please contact us on the above details.  We may run a Christmas Bingo, watch this space or check out the website www.willandmatters.org.uk   -  we are found under organisations.  – Youth Club Hall Hire
You will also be able to see the hire charges on the above mentioned website; additional Bouncy Castle, disco, kitchen hire is also available.  You or your child does not have to attend the YC to hire the facilities.  Hire charges are half price for committee members.
Any questions/suggestions? Please telephone Sally on 07990 068537 or email me on sallytaylorok@hotmail.co.uk.     Many thanks.

It’s never too late to remember a promise.
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

At our April meeting, we heard about some of the history of Hestercombe Gardens, which is the venue for our annual visit on 11th June.  In May, we had a very interesting talk about the River Exe, from source to sea, which showed us many features and landmarks not usually noticed when walking by the river. In July, we will be hearing about Orley Common, a nature reserve in the South Hams.

We had hundreds of plants for sale at our Plant Sale on 31st May, and made a good profit to help subsidise the Flower and Vegetable Show on 9th August. We are hoping that some new people will enter exhibits this year – a schedule will hopefully appear in this magazine (sorry, everyone – there wasn’t room. Ed). Copies of the full schedule and entry forms are in both entrances of the Village Hall or you can request one from me – details below.

For more details about the Garden Club, please do not hesitate to contact me on 01884 33828 or email me on cbarwa@mail.com. Carol Allan, Secretary
True ambition outstretches the limits of ability.

PUBLICITY LINKS
I mentioned in the last Mag about the issue of publicity, not only for Willand  but for the many events and activities of people and organisations outside of our parish. Many are for charities, via individual pursuits, whilst others are National or regional festivities, celebrations, or appeals. Many such events have website addresses, which you can click online and find more information than I could possibly include in these few pages. Here’s some that arrived recently: 
1. We are looking to raise the profile of our fund raising page.      My
       Daughter, who is 10, was diagnosed with cancer when she was 3 years
       old - she is now 10. Both of us are doing a cycle ride – I’m doing the
       London Ride 100 and she is cycling 13 miles in the Great Manchester 
       Cycle Ride. We are doing it for Children with Cancer. This is the page
      for both of us.  Thanks, Chris Williams. 
       http://uk.virginmoneygiving.com/chriswilliams4558   

2.   Please find attached a link to the latest edition of the Senior Siren, the bi-monthly magazine of the Senior Citizen Liaison Team, with information for lifestyle and safety advice for the older adults.
               http://sclt.us/#/senior-siren-editions/4573598653
3.   Willand Action on Village Expansion (WAVE) - A Call to Arms for all Willand Residents…. The  address is:  www.willandwave.org.uk
              Many thanks, Jeremy
To write with a broken pencil is pointless.
GARDEN PARTY AT SOMERVILLE HOUSE
Somerville House in Willand would like to welcome everyone to our Annual Garden Party on Saturday 12th July 2014 at 2.00pm.  As always there will be plenty to do, so why not try one of our home made cream teas, browse the stalls or just enjoy the gardens?  We look forward to seeing you there…….
                                                                                       Graham Kingdon

SAMPFORD PEVERELL HISTORIC VEHICLE SHOW
The show this year will be on Sunday 17th August at Uplowman Village Hall.
Once again the charity will be the Devon Freewheelers, also known as the

Blood Bikes.  This is an important and well deserving charity which transports blood and transplant organs to the various hospitals in the County.  We will be having craft & trade stalls again this year inside the Village Hall.  For more information and application forms, please contact Lindy Astbury (Secretary) on  01884 820527 or email lindyastbury@gmail.com
People who sleep badly make everyone else yawn.
WILLAND’S COMMUNITY SUPPORT OFFICER

The Cullompton Police have been notified by a concerned member of public regarding a suspicious caller that called at his property today (13th June) in the Fairfax Drive area. A young male called stating that he needed to check the gas meter. Identification was asked and the male handed over a flimsy card with  E-on on it. He asked to come in but was refused as the meter was situated outside. He is described as looking very nervous and uncomfortable and quickly opened the gas box noted the numbers and left. E-on was contacted and no representatives have been in the area. No offence occurred but the Police would like to remind householders to be suspicious of any cold callers, always check for identification and check it carefully. Check with the company and ask if they have anyone in the area. Never let anyone into your property whose identity you are not certain of. Genuine callers are pleased to produce identification and will wait while you check it. Thank you. 
A group of cubs and beavers have carried out speed checks in Willand as part of Scouting Community Week.  Sixteen youngsters from Willand Beaver Group joined PCSO Jonathan Sims, from Cullompton Police Station, on June 2 to carry out the checks along the village’s main road, Silver Street. Drivers caught driving in excess of the speed limit were stopped and asked a series of questions from the children, aged between six and eight. They stopped a total of 10 drivers in a space of an hour.
PCSO Sims said: “The Cubs and Beavers often work on community projects and this is a great way for them to work alongside the police to make Willand a safer place. “No drivers were prosecuted – the idea is that the drivers learn from the experience and change their behaviour towards speeds.” He added: “Speeding is dangerous and socially unacceptable. Over the last 12 months Mid Devon had 1 fatality and 28 serious collisions some of which were caused by excess speed.” The children also carried out a litter pick around the village.
Assistant leader Liesa Milligan said: “The kids absolutely loved it. They enjoyed pointing the gun and checking the speed and were fine with pulling 
people over and chatting to them.”  She added that some of the drivers were upset at being pulled over but generally quite approachable.
If you are interested in knowing more about Willand Beaver group, either offering adult help or your child may be interested and would like to come and see what they do please contact Liesa Milligan on 07999802679.
                                                                                 PCSO Jonathan Sims.

A REPEAT PLEA FROM WILLAND SCOUT GROUP
The Scout Group (Beavers, Cubs & Scouts) are STILL looking for volunteers. Are you able to spare some time to help us? We are looking for Adult Volunteers in all areas:
 
Scout Leader – Could you co-ordinate a small team of adults? Could you lead meetings/programme planning sessions? Do you enjoy working with young people? No weekly commitment required. Full support and training available.
 
Section Assistant – Do you enjoy working with children between 6 and 14 years old? Could you give an hour every month or two?  Do you want to make a difference to a young person’s life? Do you want to make new friends?
 
Group Supporter – Do you want to help shape and support the future of this Scout group? Could you help with any of the following? Fundraising – Organising events – Publicity – Recruitment of adults and young people – Administration – Help to do something positive for the local community?
 
For more information, please contact Mrs Margaret Jarvis, tel. 01271 314527 or email margaret.jarvis3@btinternet.com           Thank You.
VILLAGE HALL
There have been a lot of repairs at the hall recently. The Annexe door split and had to be replaced, the boiler needed mending and we had some plumbing problems. Now that the hall is nearly eligible for a state pension, it is definitely beginning to show its age. We have had an electrical installation inspection, which has highlighted a few problems and the hall floor needs to be re-varnished.  The trustees are also getting estimates for covering the asbestos roof, which is nearing the end of its useful life. This will be very expensive and we will have to apply for grants to help us meet the cost.

Bingos and Sunday Markets are still going well – bingo on the second Tuesday and the Market on the first Sunday of each month. Please come along and support them.

On 27th and 28th June, Willand Theatrical Society (WiTS) will be performing a 
Comedy Triple Bill following the very successful Christmas pantomime. On 1st and 2nd August, there will be a World War 1 Exhibition in the annexe – more details will be advertised shortly – and don’t forget the annual Flower and Vegetable Show on 9th August.

At our AGM in May, John Crocker was elected as Chairman, Frances Wilcox Secretary, Sandy Hancock Vice-Chairman and Carol Allan Treasurer. We welcomed Sarah Manley as the new school representative and Margaret Dennis was elected as a public representative. 

We are continuing to experience a high level of bookings, so please make sure you book early if you wish to hire the hall. Details of dates already booked are on the online calendar at www.willandmatters.org.uk, but please contact Frances or me if you do not have online access and we will do our best to help. 

Bookings: Frances Wilcox - email franceswilcox@hotmail.com or 07748 557107.  Treasurer: Carol Allan – 33828; email cbarwa@mail.com 

                                                                              Carol Allan, Treasurer

KEEPING OUR PETS COOL THIS SUMMER
On a hot day, walk your dog in the early morning and late evenings if possible. Either take water with you or walk where there is somewhere for the dog to paddle or swim. You can buy dog coats specifically for keeping them cool too!

Cats notoriously love the heat - make sure you check sheds and green houses for those sunbathing moggies because they can get locked in by accident.

Rabbits and guinea pigs need plenty of shade and water, keep them covered when they are out in their run and preferably in the shade with opportunity for a breeze.
NEVER leave Dogs in cars, not even for short periods

Dogs die every summer after being left in cars, even with the windows down.  In minutes, the inside of the car can reach oven temperatures.  Outside temperatures of 24 degrees centigrade can soon reach in excess of 39 degrees centigrade inside a car.
What to do if you see a dog in a car on a warm/hot day?

Call the police on 999 and the RSPCA on 03001234999. If the car is in a shop car park or at a public event, alert organisers to call owners over the loud-speaker and advise them that the police have been called and are on their way. The overwhelming urge will be to break into the car and release the dog. There is a risk of being charged with criminal damage if you do this, so tell the police/RSPCA what you intend to do and take videos/photos on your phone to show the distress. Take names and phone numbers of any witnesses.

Signs of heatstroke and what to do

Heavy panting, profuse salivation, a rapid pulse, very red gums and or tongue, lethargy, lack of co-ordination, reluctance or inability to rise after collapsing, vomiting and diarrhoea. 

Dogs with heatstroke need their body temperature lowering gradually to give them the best chance of survival. Immediately douse the dog with cool (never cold) water if possible. Move the dog into a shaded cool area and give small amounts of cool water to drink. Go straight to your nearest veterinary practice and call ahead so that they are expecting you.                             Vale Vets
I have a very strong will – but a weak won’t.

NEWS FROM COLDHARBOUR MILL
The MUSEUM and MILL SHOP are open to visitors Monday to Friday 10am-4pm, except where indicated below.

Volunteers are always welcome: currently we need a couple of people willing to help with preparations for our Steam Ups - able to chain-saw piles of old timber, mainly pallets, into sizes suitable for carrying and burning.

If you can help with this or would like to volunteer to help at the Mill in any way, please phone or email the Mill office (see contact info below) and leave a message for Ian Gammon, factory manager.

SPECIAL EVENTS and ACTIVITIES
Wed 23rd July – Friends of the Mill SUMMER QUIZ with Peter Walter at Uffculme Village Hall 7.30pm prompt start.   Ample parking at Magelake, about 5 minutes walk from Village Hall. 
Summer Exhibition:  UFFCULME SCHOOL ART SHOW in the Fox Gallery  (from mid-July – early September) – see Events page of Mill website.

Mon 26th August: BANK HOLIDAY STEAM UP !  10.30am-4pm – with 100-year-old engines in steam from 11am & Victorian spinning & weaving machines in action!  
Sat 6th September: COLDHARBOUR MILL GRAND FÊTE !  As there is no Bridwell Country Fair in September this year, the Friends of Coldharbour Mill have decided to hold their own Grand Fête at the Mill – a fantastic day out for all the family!  PLUS:  we will need LOTS of volunteers! – pleeease contact Jenny to offer help, even if it’s only for an hour or two!

YARN-BOMBING PROJECT - KNITTERS WANTED !!
On the Fête Day in September we are hoping to decorate the whole Mill site with knitting!!!!  If you can knit and have a little spare time (and yarn) please contact Jenny (01884 243071) for patterns of bunting, animals, birds and insects!! (or use your own patterns).  We will need a huge amount!!!!!
For all information about Coldharbour Mill, phone: 01884 840960 (Mon-Fri 9.30am-1pm), see the website: www. coldharbourmill.org.uk  or contact the Mill Office by email: info@coldharbourmill.org.uk 
Failure is the first indication that the strategy isn’t working.
WILLAND BEAVERS & CUBS

Have had an eventful summer time, so far!!  In May, we took part in the Derek Knill challenge, where all of Tiverton District Scout groups were involved.  They had to complete challenges like making a catapult with secure knots, scavenger hunt, putting up tents and welly wagging to name a few. Willand Beavers and Cubs won the sections competitions and won trophies for the group. We are extremely proud of them, they showed great team work and had great fun in the 'muddy' conditions.
We have also had a family fun night, where parents and family joined us for a rounders’ match and some food. The evening went well and the rain stayed away with minutes to spare.  Pond dipping in Uffculme, the speed watch with the police and a litter pick for the Scouting Community Week are all activities we have enjoyed and with others like a sports night, camp fire and a walk at Culmstock beacon also planned before the summer holidays start, we are making the most of the summer nights.  
If you are interested in knowing more about Willand Beaver group, please contact Liesa Milligan on 07999802679.

ST MARY’S CHURCH
Vacancy  As many of you know by now, I am retiring as Vicar of Willand and Joan and I are moving to live in Exeter. My last service is on Sunday 6th July at 10.15am, in St Mary’s Church, to which you are all most welcome. Our three years here have passed quickly and we thank you for your support and prayers. We shall miss living in Willand and serving the village in whatever way we could. 
The church now enters a period known as a Vacancy (previously called an
Interregnum), when there will be no Vicar in post. How long it will be before a new person is appointed is not certain at this stage, but it will probably be a minimum of a year.   Weekly Sunday Services and other church activities will continue during the Vacancy with the help of retired / visiting clergy and many willing volunteers from the congregation. During a Vacancy the Churchwardens (Peter Thornton & Andy Metherell) take on added responsibilities, so do support them in whatever way you can.  Thank you.

Coffee and Chat

A time to relax and share refreshments with others. Feel free to drop in to the Church Hall, Rectory Close, between 10.30 and 12.00 on Fridays, 11th July, 8th Aug and 12th Sept.   You are invited - just turn up on the day!

Messy Church

A time for families to get together and enjoy craft making, a simple Bible story, songs and a meal, in a relaxed atmosphere.  Doors open at 3.30pm and activities start at 4.00pm.  Finish time 6.00pm.  All free!  Held in the Church Hall, Rectory Close, on the third Friday of the month. The date for the next Messy Church is 18th July.   No Messy Church in August.  For additional information contact Ginny Metherell (821942).         Revd Rob Wilkinson
LETTER TO THE ED.

(In response to a question as to why there is a constant stream of water running across the road as you drive into Cullompton).  Hi Brian, Further to our telephone conversation of yesterday, I have spoken to Steve Goffey this morning and he tells me that the water is draining onto Willand Road as the water table is particularly high and the drainage ditches in the fields in that area are in need of clearing – this is the landowner’s responsibility. I have also been told that DCC and MDDC are aware of the situation.  Yours, Steve Reardon, Assistant Town Clerk, Cullompton Town Council.

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

Once again there is not too much to report, other than the continuation of our project on Willand and the First World War.  This will be the focus of our 2014 History Exhibition – Willand Remembers in the Willand Village Hall on Saturday, 29 November, but more details of that in the next magazine.   We will also be contributing a display at the Devon History Society’s AGM on 11 October at Exeter University and we have been invited to provide a small display at a First World War themed exhibition organised by The Family History Shop (based in Honiton) in the Annex at Willand Village Hall on Friday and Saturday, 1st & 2nd August – where members of The Family History Shop staff will be on hand to provide relevant genealogical advice.  
If you have any information, photos or documents relating to Willand’s First World War servicemen or anything about Willand at the time, we would love to hear from you and would be extremely grateful for anything received.  

WILLAND IN JULY AND AUGUST 1914: THE OUTBREAK OF WAR.  

This is the first of a series of articles which will run in conjunction with the centenary anniversary of the First World War and will demonstrate what was happening in Willand at this time, 100 years ago.  But before considering how Willand responded to the outbreak of war, it is helpful to consider the character of the parish during that summer of 1914.  To our modern eyes, more adjusted to a scene of ever-sprawling housing estates, Willand would have appeared pleasantly rural and sleepy, but was far from being a rural backwater. Whilst harbouring vestiges of the traditional country way of life, Willand also reflected many of the modernising trends of the early twentieth century.  

The population of Willand had been steadily growing through the nineteenth century and the 1911 census confirms that 424 people were living in Willand.  Parish society followed the expected class hierarchies of the era, although these too were evolving as the twentieth century progressed.  At the apex were the customary local gentry; for Willand this was effectively the Walrond family of nearby Bradfield House (actually in Uffculme parish). Then there was a burgeoning middle class, including retired military officers and colonial administrators with their families, professionals such as teachers, journalists or doctors; and at the same time farmers maintained their traditional influence.  Many of these were attended by a workforce of domestic servants.  In 1911 agriculture was still the largest single occupation group in Willand, but there were almost as many people employed in trade and commerce, covering a range of trades from butcher to bricklayer, or shopkeeper. The Great Western Railway was also a major employer, with many in the parish working at Tiverton Junction Railway Station in jobs from ticket collector to engine driver.  Furthermore, since 1900 Tiverton Junction had been the scene of the greatest change in the parish.  The settlement there had expanded thanks to the arrival of several agriculture-linked industries, which were attracted by the accessible rail links that allowed them to send produce across the country, namely the Duchess of Devonshire Dairy, bacon merchants Harris & Harris of Calne, and Lloyd Maunder, which had recently established it’s abattoir.  Such growth was putting pressure on parish infrastructure and in the years before 1914, one of the main preoccupations of the Parish Council was to provide more houses for Willand’s growing workforce.
The people of Willand were knowledgeable of what was happening in the wider world and some of the more progressive aspects of national life often encroached on their lives, whether it be industrial unrest or women suffrage’s, and political meetings in the parish could become quite lively.  Inevitably, there were strains on pre-war Willand society, such as on religious grounds, where there would have been a more defined division between the Church of England congregation of St Mary’s Church and that of the nonconformist Wesleyan Chapel (Methodist Church). The Willand doctor, Dr Tracey (The Gables), had once provoked controversy by attempting to straddle that divide.  Nevertheless, both church and chapel played an important role in enhancing social cohesion through organisation of many different groups for the men, women and children of the parish, from reading or temperance groups to choirs and sewing bands; invariably organised by the women of the parish. There were also various fetes and ‘entertainments’ held throughout the year, or popular summer outings around Devon. 
Indeed, the overall character of pre-war Willand was that of a tight community based on the close cooperation of all levels of society.  This was certainly the case for Royal and national events, when everyone came together to display their communal patriotism, and it was particularly evident in sport.  Willand had a strong football club and men from the village were instrumental in setting up and running the local Tiverton and District League.  But the foremost of Willand’s community achievements at this time had to be the famous Willand Sports (horse racing, cycling and athletics), which was attended by competitors from across southern England and attracted crowds of several thousand.  The 17th annual Willand Sports was scheduled for 20 August 1914 and months of planning were nearing completion. That year, special trains were commissioned to cope with the crowds and improvements made to the horse racing course in Somerville Park, so the new programme was reckoned to be “the biggest of its kind in the West of England.”
Therefore, when Great Britain declared war on Germany on 4 August 2014, after a sunny bank holiday weekend, Willand seemed more than equipped with the kind of community spirit which might be required in the weeks to come.  Almost at once, people in Willand would have been aware the country was at war, because the long-held national plans for military mobilisation relied on the railway system, of which Tiverton Junction was an important hub.  The station was soon busy with convoys of ‘troops, guns, horses and naval reservists’ passing through on their way to Plymouth and the Government ordered the station be kept open all day and night throughout the week.  No doubt eager to play their part, Willand Boy Scouts under Scoutmaster Vickery (aided by Tiverton Boy Scouts) were tasked to guard Tiverton Junction‘night and day’.  

It was recognised that a modern European war could be very costly in men, and plans were made by the British Red Cross Society to make Tiverton Junction a ‘Rest Station’ for “ambulance trains which may be side tracked when returning from the front, should pressure of traffic on the line necessitate it.”  This was organised by Mrs Walrond, who was on the committee of the Devon branch of the British Red Cross and the local community soon responded to her lead.   Mr Coxwell, landlord of the Railway Hotel (Tiverton Junction) and the Duchess of Devonshire Dairy both placed rooms at her disposal which were capable of accommodating 100 beds.  Meanwhile, the wives of tenants and employees on the Bradfield estate generously donated pillows and blankets for the cause.  And even at this early stage of the war, in August, the Walronds had placed Bradfield House itself at the disposal of the Soldiers’ and Sailors’ Help Society as a convalescence home for wounded ‘officers, soldiers and sailors’. 
At this time, when everyone in Willand must have been at a state of heightened
vigilance, there was a moment of high excitement on the night of Friday 8 August.  Just before midnight three ‘unknown persons’ came into the village driving a heavily laden pony and trap.  Then, as reported by the local press, “They were very abusive to many villagers, and when asked to give an account of themselves and open their boxes, they refused and wanted to fight.”  The local policeman, PC Ley in Uffculme, was sent for and soon arrived on his motorcycle.  The ‘unknown persons’ instantly set off at the gallop along the road to Wellington.  The pursuit was joined by PC Ley, Scoutmaster Vickery and 12 other Willand inhabitants, and after an ‘exciting chase’ the ‘unknown persons’ were cornered at Waterloo Cross.  They were forced to give an account of themselves and open the boxes – they contained ‘an organ and several dolls’!
Community life certainly altered because of the war and it must have been extremely disappointing when Willand Sports was understandably ‘postponed’.  Unfortunately, this was effectively the death knell for the Sports as the later short-lived ‘Willand Races’ of the 1920s took a different format, concentrating on the horse racing, and failed to replicate its popularity.   The war cast its shadow over other events; when the respected farmer, Henry Baker of Five Bridges Farm, died on 6 August, his funeral two days later in Halberton was attended by many from Willand and the farming community, but one noted absentee was his son, Ernest Baker, a member of the Territorial Army who had already been called up.
Many local men eagerly responded to the national ‘call to arms’, although for the first couple of weeks it was primarily men who were already military reservists (ex-servicemen liable to be called up) or members of the Territorial forces, the local part-time volunteers.  But it was not only men, as horses were also required for the initial war effort and on 8 August farmers from the Culm Valley brought horses to a field at Tiverton Junction.  From these, 28 were selected by cavalry officers who attended and it was reported that the Government paid ‘good prices’ to recompense the ‘willing’ farmers.  Within a week of the declaration of war, tenant farmers on the Bradfield estate met and agreed a course of mutual cooperation to alleviate the problems caused by the shortage of labour and horsepower, as man and beast were called to the colours.  James Morrison, 01884 250057 (jamorrison235@gmail.com)

Blessed are those who can give without remembering

 and take without forgetting.
AND FINALLY
A considerable number of articles this month which, I’m sure, will provoke a lot of thought and interest – and hopefully, your involvement. Enjoy summer!
